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Summary of findings

Overall summary

This unannounced comprehensive inspection took place on 5 and 12 June 2018.

Barn Park is a rurally located care home providing accommodation and personal care to a maximum of 24 
people who may have a physical condition or are living with dementia.  At the time of our inspection there 
were 24 people living at the service.

There was a registered manager in post.  A registered manager is a person who has registered with the Care 
Quality Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they are 'registered persons'. 
Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 
2008 and associated Regulations about how the service is run.

At our last inspection we rated the service good. At this inspection we found the evidence continued to 
support the rating of good and there was no evidence or information from our inspection and on-going 
monitoring that demonstrated serious risks or concerns. This inspection report is written in a shorter format 
because our overall rating of the service has not changed since our last inspection.

At this inspection we found the service remained good.

Why the service is rated good:

The service continued to provide safe care to people. One person commented: "I feel very safe living here."  
Measures to manage risk were as least restrictive as possible to protect people's freedom.  People's rights 
were protected because the service followed the appropriate legal processes.  Medicines were safely 
managed on people's behalf.    

Care files were personalised to reflect people's personal preferences.  Their views and suggestions were 
taken into account to improve the service. People were supported to maintain a balanced diet, which they 
enjoyed.  Health and social care professionals were regularly involved in people's care to ensure they 
received the care and treatment which was right for them.

There were effective staff recruitment and selection processes in place.  People received effective care and 
support from staff who were well trained and competent.

The service was caring and people had built strong relationships with staff. People engaged in a wide variety
of activities and on occasions spent time in the local community going to specific places of interest.  

Staff spoke positively about communication and how the registered and home manager worked well with 
them and encouraged their professional development.   
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A number of methods were used to assess the quality and safety of the service people received and made 
continuous improvements in response to their findings.

Further information is in the detailed findings below.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service remains Good.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service remains Good.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service remains Good.

Is the service responsive? Good  

The service remains Good.

Is the service well-led? Good  

The service remains Good.
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Barn Park Residential Home
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection checked whether the provider is meeting the legal requirements and 
regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall quality of the service, 
and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This unannounced comprehensive inspection took place on 5 and 12 June 2018.

The inspection team consisted of one adult social care inspector and an expert by experience.  An expert-by-
experience is a person who has personal experience of using or caring for someone who uses older people 
care services. 

Prior to the inspection we reviewed the Provider Information Record (PIR) and previous inspection reports. 
The PIR is a form that asks the provider to give some key information about the service, what the service 
does well and improvements they plan to make. We also reviewed the information we held about the service
and notifications we had received. A notification is information about important events which the service is 
required to send us by law. 

We spoke with 10 people receiving a service and nine members of staff, which included the registered 
manager and home manager employed to carrying out the daily running of the home.  We spent time talking
with people and observing the interactions between them and staff.  We also spoke with a visiting health 
professional.

Some people living at the service were unable to communicate their experience of living at the home in 
detail with us as they were living with dementia. We used the Short Observational Framework for Inspection 
(SOFI). SOFI is a specific way of observing care to help us understand the experience of people, who could 
not comment directly on their experience.

We reviewed three people's care files, four staff files, staff training records and a selection of policies, 
procedures and records relating to the management of the service.  
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
The service continued to provide safe care to people. People commented: "I feel very safe living here"; "I 
have nothing to worry about"; "If I had any concerns I would tell any of the staff and would trust them to do 
something, some are more senior than others" and "I do feel safe when they (staff) help me with care."  Staff 
responded appropriately to people's needs and interacted respectfully to ensure their human rights were 
upheld and respected.  For example, staff communicated with people in a way they understood in order to 
meet their needs. 

To minimise the risk of abuse to people, all staff undertook training in how to recognise and report abuse.  
Staff told us they would immediately report any concerns to the home manager and were confident that 
action would be taken to protect people.  A staff member commented: "I would go straight to (home 
manager) and report.  I would also document all the details."

People's individual risks were identified and risk assessment reviews were carried out in a timely way to 
keep people safe. For example, risk assessments for falls, moving and handling, skin care and nutrition.  Risk 
management considered people's physical and mental health needs and showed that measures to manage 
risk were as least restrictive as possible.  For example, encouraging people to remain as independent as 
possible with the use of moving and handling equipment.  

Staff confirmed that people's needs were met promptly and they felt there were sufficient staffing numbers.  
We observed this during our visit when people needed support or wanted to participate in particular 
activities.  For example, staff spent time with people engaging in meaningful conversation and supporting 
them at their pace.  People commented" "I think there are enough staff"; "I get up when I am ready and the 
same when I go to bed" and "I buzz the staff when I am ready to get up, about 8 to 8.30am.  I tell them when I
am ready to go to bed."  

There were effective recruitment and selection processes in place.  Staff had completed application forms 
and interviews had been undertaken.  In addition, pre-employment checks, which included references from 
previous employers and Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks, were completed.  The DBS helps 
employers make safer recruitment decisions and helps prevent unsuitable people from working with people 
who use care and support services. 

People received their medicines safely from staff who had received training to carry out this task. Medication
administration records were correctly signed when they were administered.  Certain additional checks had 
been put in place by the home to ensure that people received the correct type and dose of medicines.  For 
example audits were carried out on a monthly basis at the time when medicines were ordered from the 
pharmacy.

Staff ensured infection control procedures were in place.  Personal protective equipment was readily 
available to staff when assisting people with personal care.  For example, gloves and aprons.  Staff had also 
completed infection control training.

Good
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The premises were adequately maintained through a maintenance programme.  Fire safety checks were 
completed on a daily, weekly, monthly and annual basis by staff employed by the service and external 
contractors.  For example, fire alarm, fire extinguishers and electrical equipment checks.  People had 
personal emergency evacuation plans (PEEPs), which are individual plans, detailing how people will be 
alerted to danger in an emergency, and how they will then be supported to reach safety.  Staff had received 
health and safety and fire safety training to ensure they knew their roles and responsibilities when 
protecting people in their care.  People were protected because the organisation took safety seriously and 
had appropriate procedures in place.   
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  
The service continued to provide people with effective care and support. Staff were competent in their roles 
and had a good knowledge of the individuals they supported which meant they could effectively meet their 
needs.  

Care continued to be taken to ensure staff were trained and supported to a level to meet people's current 
and changing needs.  One person commented: "They (staff) all seem to have had enough training and I can 
discuss anything with the staff."  Staff received a range of training and supervision, which enabled them to 
feel confident in meeting people's needs and recognising changes in people's health.  They recognised that 
in order to support people appropriately, it was important for them to keep their skills up to date.  Staff 
received training on subjects including, safeguarding vulnerable adults, the Mental Capacity Act (MCA) 
(2005), moving and handling, first aid, dementia awareness and prevention of dehydration.  Staff had also 
completed nationally recognised qualifications in health and social care, including the care certificate.  The 
care certificate equips care staff new to health and social care with the knowledge and skills which they 
need to provide safe, compassionate care.  One staff member commented: "The training is good and helps 
me do my job." 

People's legal rights were protected because staff knew how to support people if they did not have the 
mental capacity to make decisions for themselves.  People's capacity to make decisions about their care 
and support were assessed on an on-going basis in line with the MCA.  People's capacity to consent had 
been assessed and best interest discussions and meetings had taken place.  For example, for suitability of 
placement.  This demonstrated that staff worked in accordance with the MCA. The MCA provides a legal 
framework for making decisions on behalf of people who may lack the mental capacity to do so for 
themselves.

People who lack mental capacity to consent to arrangements for necessary care or treatment can only be 
deprived of their liberty when this is in their best interests and legally authorised under the MCA. The 
procedures for this in care homes and hospitals are called the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). The 
home manager had submitted 14 applications to the local authority deprivation of liberties team which 
were pending assessment.

People were supported to maintain a nutritious and balanced diet.  People were involved in choosing what 
they wanted to eat to meet their individual preferences.  People commented: "The food is very good.  If I 
want more I can ask for it.  I eat my meals in the dining room"; "The food is lovely" and "I can get a snack 
when I want."  Meals were cooked freshly on the premises and were warming and nutritious.  For example, 
on the first day of our inspection, people were enjoying cottage pie and the second day meat and potato 
pie.  The mealtime experience was a social occasion for people.  The home smelt lovely with the smell of 
home cooking.

Care plans and staff guidance emphasised the importance of people having a balanced and nutritious diet 
to maintain their general well-being.  People's weights were monitored on a regular basis.  Staff recognised 

Good
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changes in people's nutrition with the need to consult with health professionals involved in people's care.  
Speech and language therapists worked closely with people with speech, language and communication 
problems, and with those with swallowing, drinking or eating difficulties.  As a result, people were prescribed
specific diets to reduce the risks and staff followed the guidance. 

People were supported to see appropriate health and social care professionals when they needed, to meet 
their healthcare needs.  There was evidence of health and social care professional involvement in people's 
individual care on an on-going and timely basis.  For example, GPs and community nurses.  Records 
demonstrated how staff recognised changes in people's needs and ensured other health and social care 
professionals were involved to encourage health promotion.  

People's individual needs were met by the adaptation, design and decoration of the premises. The home 
was set over three floors and was accessible by stair lifts.  These were regularly serviced.  People had a 
variety of spaces in which they could spend their time, such as the lounge and dining room and their 
bedrooms were personalised. 
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 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
Barn Park continued to provide a caring service to people and was very much people's home. People had 
built strong relationships with staff.  There was a happy atmosphere.  People commented: "They (staff) look 
after me well"; "The staff are very caring" and "All the staff are lovely and always smiling."  A professional 
commented: "The care is lovely."  A staff member commented: "This is a homely home.  This is their 
(people's) home.  I am a guest in their home."

Throughout the inspection there were kind and friendly interactions between people and staff. Staff knew 
people well and were able to communicate effectively with everyone.  Staff took time for people to 
communicate their wishes through the use of individual cues, and looking for a person's facial expressions, 
body language, spoken word and objects of reference.  

Staff showed patience and supported people in a way that promoted their dignity. For example a person 
needed support with personal care and a member of staff quietly took them to a bathroom where they 
could assist them in private.  People had unrestricted access to their rooms and were able to spend time 
alone if they chose to. Staff told us how they maintained people's privacy and dignity when assisting with 
intimate care.  For example by knocking on bedroom doors before entering, being discreet such as closing 
the curtains and gaining consent before providing care.  A person commented: "They (staff) always ensure 
my privacy and dignity."

Staff adopted a positive approach in the way they involved people and respected their independence.  For 
example, encouraging people to do as much as possible in relation to their personal care.  A person 
commented: "I am encouraged to stay as independent as possible."  Staff recognised how important it was 
for people to be in control of their lives to aid their well-being.  For example, offering people choices of how 
they spent their time.  Staff demonstrated empathy in their discussions with us about people.   

Staff gave information to people, such as when activities were due to take place and when lunch was ready.  
Staff communicated with people in a respectful way.  Their relationships with people were caring and 
supportive and they spoke confidently about people's specific needs and how they liked to be supported.  
Staff offered care that was kind and compassionate.  For example, we saw staff working closely with people, 
engaging with them in a way they responded positively to.  Staff were interacting with people in a kind and 
gentle way throughout our inspection.   Staff explained  it was important that people were at the heart of 
planning their care and support needs and how people were at the centre of everything.   One person 
commented: "My daughter deals with my care plan and she has power of attorney."

The service had received several compliments about the care provided to people.  For example, 'Kind, 
compassionate and professional staff at all levels.  Very welcoming and care deeply for their residents'; 'You 
have a fantastic team at Barn Park.  They really are worthy of the name "carers".  Everyone we met during 
our visits were friendly, efficient and very knowledgeable.  You should be very proud of your team' and 'Very 
caring, professional staff.'

Good
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 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
The service continued to be responsive. Staff knew people very well and provided care and support which 
was person centred and took account of their needs and wishes.  

Care files included personal information and identified the relevant people involved in people's care, such 
as their GP.  The care files were presented in an orderly and easy to follow format, which staff could refer to 
when providing care and support to ensure it was appropriate.  Relevant assessments were completed and 
up-to-date, from initial planning through to on-going reviews of care.  Staff commented that the information
contained in people's care files enabled them to support them appropriately in line with their likes, dislikes 
and preferences.   Care files included information about people's history, which provided a timeline of 
significant events which had impacted on them, such as, their physical and mental health.  People's likes 
and dislikes were taken into account in care plans.  This demonstrated that when staff were assisting people
they would know what kinds of things they liked and disliked in order to provide appropriate care and 
support.

Care plans were up-to-date and were clearly laid out. They were broken down into separate sections, 
making it easier to find relevant information, for example, physical and mental health, nutrition, continence, 
skin care, mobility and personal care.  Staff said they found the care plans helpful and were able to refer to 
them at times when they recognised changes in a person's physical or mental health.  

We looked at how the provider complied with the Accessible Information Standard.  The Accessible 
Information Standard is a framework put in place from August 2016 making it a legal requirement for all 
providers to ensure people with a disability or sensory loss can access and understand information they are 
given. Staff were able to communicate with, and understand each person's requests and changing moods 
as they were aware of people's known communication preferences.  Care records contained 
communication details explaining how people communicated and the need to speak clearly to ensure they 
could communicate their wishes.

Activities formed an important part of people's lives. People engaged in wide variety of activities and spent 
time in the local community.  For example, music sessions, exercises, outside entertainers, arts and crafts 
and visits to places of specific interest.  A staff member commented: "The bus trips have made an amazing 
difference.  One person said to me, you have made my day.  Such a lovely feeling.  It's nice to go home and 
realise you have made a difference to people's day."  People were encouraged to maintain relationships 
with their friends and family.  For example, care plans documented the importance to people of seeing their 
family and friends.  The service was also a member of the Cinnamon Trust.  The Cinnamon Trust is the only 
specialist national charity which seeks to relieve the anxieties, problems, and sometimes injustices, faced by 
elderly and terminally ill people and their pets, thereby saving a great deal of human sadness and animal 
suffering.  As a result, the service encouraged people to bring their pets to live at Barn Park. 

There were regular opportunities for people and people that matter to them to raise issues, concerns and 
compliments.  This was through on-going discussions with them by staff and members of the management 

Good
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team.  People were made aware of the complaints system when they started using the service.  They said 
they would have no hesitation in making a complaint if it was necessary.  One person commented: "I have 
no complaints, I like it here."  The complaints procedure set out the process which would be followed by the 
provider and included contact details of the provider and the Care Quality Commission.  This ensured 
people were given enough information if they felt they needed to raise a concern or complaint.  The service 
had not received any complaints since our last inspection.  However, the registered manager and home 
manager recognised that if they received a complaint, they would attend to it in line with the organisation's 
procedure.  

People were supported at the end of their life. However, at the time of the inspection there was no-one 
receiving this type of service. The home manager said, in the event of this type of support, they worked 
closely with the community nursing team; GP's and family to ensure people's needs and wishes were met in 
a timely way.  The home also had Gold Standard Framework accreditation. The Gold Standard Framework 
(GSF) is a model that enables good practice to be available to all people nearing the end of their lives.  One 
compliment received stated, 'I personally want to say thanks for being there at the end, it was very 
comforting to have you to talk me through what was happening.  I think you are all amazing and incredible, 
the way you manage all the difficulties with a smile and cheerfulness.' 
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
The service remained well-led.  There was a registered manager in post.  A registered manager is a person 
who has registered with the Care Quality Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they 
are 'registered persons'. Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the 
Health and Social Care Act 2008 and associated Regulations about how the service is run.

Staff spoke positively about communication and how the registered manager and home manager worked 
well with them and encouraged an open culture.  Staff felt able to raise concerns and would be listened to.  
Staff commented: "We are all very well supported"; "We work as a real team" and "I feel listened to when I 
raise anything."

Various staff meetings occurred on a regular basis.  Staff confirmed they were kept up to date with things 
affecting the overall service via team meetings and conversations on an on-going basis.  Additional meetings
took place on a regular basis as part of the service's handover system which occurred at each shift change.  

People's views and suggestions were taken into account to improve the service.  Surveys had been 
completed by people using the service, relatives, staff and professionals in April 2018.  The surveys asked 
specific questions about the standard of the service and the support it gave people.  Where actions were 
required these had been followed up by the home manager.   For example, involving relatives more in care 
planning.  This showed that the organisation recognised the importance of continually improving the 
service to meet people's individual needs.  This included the gathering of people's views to improve the 
quality and safety of the service and the care being provided.  

People's equality, diversity and human rights were respected.  The service's vision and values centred 
around the people they supported.  The organisation's statement of purpose documented a philosophy of 
maximising people's life choices, encouraging independence and people having a sense of worth and value.
Our inspection found that the organisation's philosophy was embedded in Barn Park.

The service worked with other health and social care professionals in line with people's specific needs.  This 
also enabled the staff to keep up to date with best practice, current guidance and legislation.  Staff 
commented that communication between other agencies was good and enabled people's needs to be met. 
Care files showed evidence of professionals working together. For example, GP and community nurse.  
Medical reviews took place to ensure people's current and changing needs were being met.  A professional 
confirmed that the service was prompt in referring to them and took on board advice and guidance.  They 
commented: "The communication is brilliant.  Have a meeting with (home manager) once a month.  They 
(staff) are really good at alerting us of discharges from hospital.  They follow advice and guidance.  I have no 
concerns."

There was evidence that learning from incidents and accidents and investigations took place and 
appropriate changes were implemented.  For example, changes to a person's care plan and risk assessment 
to reflect current circumstances and additional staff training.   Actions had been taken in line with the 

Good
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service's policies and procedures.  Where incidents had taken place, involvement of other health and social 
care professionals was requested to review people's plans of care and treatment. 

Audits were completed on a regular basis as part of monitoring the service provided.  For example, the 
checks reviewed people's care plans and risk assessments, incidents and accidents and health and safety.  
This enabled any trends to be spotted to ensure the service was meeting the requirements and needs of 
people being supported.  Where actions were needed, these had been followed up.  For example, 
maintenance jobs completed. 

The registered manager had notified CQC appropriately. We use this information to monitor the service and 
ensure they respond appropriately to keep people safe. The provider had displayed the rating of their 
previous inspection in the home, which is a legal requirement as part of their registration. 


